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THE 74
th

 ANNUAL GENERAL 

MEETING OF THE NOVA SCOTIA 

ASSOCIATION OF MEDICAL 

RADIATION TECHNOLOGISTS 

 
Notice is hereby given to the membership of the Nova Scotia Association of Medical Radiation 

Technologists that the 74
th
 Annual General Meeting of the Association will be held Saturday, 

May 3
rd

, 2014 at 1415hrs at the Rath Eastlink Community Centre in Truro, Nova Scotia. Those in 

attendance are reminded that they are not eligible to vote at the AGM if they are not registered 

active members of the Association. 

 

The following pages contain the Annual Reports of the Executive and the committees of the 

NSAMRT. Please bring your own copy of the Annual Report with you to the AGM. There will be 

a limited number of printed copies at the annual meeting. The report is available in electronic 

format on the NSAMRT website and will be displayed electronically during the annual meeting. 

 

Patricia Munro, RTNM, BHSc 

President, NSAMRT 

patricia.munro@cdha.nshealth.ca 

 
AGENDA 

 

Nova Scotia Association of Medical Radiation Technologists 

74
th

 Annual General Meeting, May 3, 2014 
 
1. Call to order. 

2. President’s Welcome and approval of the Agenda. 

3. Approval of minutes from the NSAMRT 73
rd

 AGM, May 4th, 2013, Halifax, Nova Scotia. 

4. Approval of minutes from NSAMRT Fall Seminar Meeting, November 2, 2013, Halifax, Nova 

Scotia. 

5. Business arising from the previous minutes. 

6. Annual reports 

6.1 President’s report 

6.2 Director’s report 

6.3 Treasurer's and financial report 

6.4 Registrar’s report 

6.5 Student Secretary’s report 

6.6 Awards committee report 

6.7 Education committee report 

6.8 Refresher committee report 

6.9 Communications committee report 

7. New Business 

8. 75
th
  Annual NSAMRT Conference and AGM location 

9. Adjournment 

 

 

 

mailto:karren.fader@dal.ca
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NSAMRT EXECUTIVE COUNCIL 

AND COMMITTEE CHAIRS 2013-2014 

 
Executive Council 

President – Karren Fader, RTNM, BHSc, CRPA(R)  karren.fader@dal.ca 

Vice President – Melissa Sponagle, RTNM, BHSc, MEd(c)  melissa.sponagle@cdha.nshealth.ca 

Director – Carol-Anne Davis, RTT, ACT, BSc, MSc  carol-anne.davis@cdha.nshealth.ca 

Registrar – Chrissy Gamache, RTR, BHSc  chrissy.gamache@iwk.nshealth.ca 

Treasurer – Megan Brydon, RTNM, BHSc, MSc(c)  megan.brydon@iwk.nshealth.ca 

Secretary – Krista MacInnis, RTR, BHSc, krista.macinnis@cdha.nshealth.ca 

Committee Liason – Jonathan Bower, RTNM, BHSc,  jonathan.bower@cdha.nshealth.ca 

Committee Chairs 

Awards – Julie Avery, RTNM, BHSc, MHA  julie.avery@dal.ca 

Continuing Education – Ryan Duggan, RTR, BHSc, MHI  ryan.duggan@dal.ca 

Communications –Melissa Sponagle, RTNM, BHSc, MEd(c) melissa.sponagle@cdha.nshealth.ca 

Refresher Program – Cindy Murphy, RTR, BHSc, ACR  cindy.murphy@dal.ca 

College Committees 

By Laws – Sherry Chauder, RTR, RDMS, CRGS,  BSc sherry.chauder@cdha.nshealth.ca 
Credentials – Karren Fader, RTNM, BHSc, CRPA(R)   karren.fader@dal.ca 

Nominations – Carol-Anne Davis, RTT, ACT, BSc, MSc  carol-anne.davis@cdha.nshealth.ca 

Policy and Procedures – Julie Avery, RTNM, BHSc, MHA  julie.avery@dal.ca 

Professional Conduct – Marilyn Nye, RTR marilyn.nye@cdha.nshealth.ca 

 

NOMINATIONS TO THE NSAMRT EXECUTIVE COUNCIL 

 
The NSAMRT is seeking Nominations for:  

3 Executive Council Positions – Two Year Terms 

 

We invite the membership to submit nominations by email prior to the 74
th
 Annual NSAMRT 

AGM. Nominations will also be accepted from the floor during the meeting.  

 

Although not required, all nominees are welcome to address the membership during the election.  

 

*Note should be made that we continue to look for MRI  and radiology representatives for several 

of our new and existing committees. 

 

Thank you. 

Kindly submit your nominees to: 

Chrissy Gamache BHSc, RTR 

Registrar, NSAMRT 

chrissy.gamache@iwk.nshealth.ca 
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PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

 
This past year can most aptly be described as a year in transition. Although I was elected in May 

2013, Karren Fader (past President) and I used the first 6 months as a mentoring phase, to prepare 

me for my role as President. This phase was essential as there was a great deal to learn, both 

about the Association and the requirements for the Nova Scotia College of Medical Imaging and 

Radiation Therapeutic Professionals (NSCMIRTP).  

 

In May, Bill 70 The NSCMIRTP Act, was passed by the Nova Scotia legislature, resulting in a 

very busy year. In late August, The Act Steering Committee (TASC) members completed their 

mandate and several years of hard work with the Regulations being sent to government. To date 

we have not heard anything from government about the regulations and therefore have no 

indication of when the Act will be proclaimed. In preparation we have begun to function as a 

College when possible. In September, The Nova Scotia Society of Diagnostic Medical 

Sonographers (NSSDMS) and the NSAMRT executive councils began meeting as a combined 

Board. All decisions regarding the functioning of the College are made by the joint Board. 

Decisions affecting only sonographers or MRT’s are made by the individual association. For 

example the NSAMRT 2014 budget was decided by the NSAMRT executive council only. 

 

When the Act is proclaimed, the NSAMRT and NSSDMS will be dissolved and the NSCMRITP 

will be formed. At this time, there will be six months to become a functioning College. The Act 

allows for two types of work to occur; regulatory and member services. The regulatory arm will 

ensure registrants are competent and safe to practice, while the member services arm will 

continue to provide benefits we have all become accustomed to, such as the fall education session 

and the annual general conference.  

 

In an effort to prepare to function as a College, the Board began assessing future committee 

requirements and structures. From this evaluation, many of the committees required under the Act 

have been established and have started their work; by- laws, credentials, nominations and 

professional practice. The Board also took this opportunity to assess the function of current 

committees of the Association. This led to the restructuring of a few committees and the 

implementation of two additional ones. There is now a communications committee in place of the 

publications, public relations and historian committees.  This committee has our first public 

member. The education committee is now comprised of the refresher, awards and fall education 

committee. Newly established committees are policy and procedures, and finance. 

 

Committee work requires the efforts of many people. I was amazed with the support and response 

of our members when the call went out for committee members. Many new and experienced 

volunteers formed the various committees; our volunteer base has more than doubled! This 

speaks to the dedication and excitement of our members as we move into this latest phase for our 

professions. It is because of these volunteers that we are building an effective and efficient 

College that will benefit our profession, our members and the public we serve.   

 

I would like to take this opportunity to recognize and celebrate the volunteers that have paved the 

road we are embarking on. Volunteers have been the backbone of the NSAMRT since its 

inception. I have been lucky enough to have worked with some and have crossed paths with 

many, all of who have put time and energy into our professional association. If you volunteered in 

the past or are a current volunteer, I thank you. If you do not currently volunteer please consider 

it. We will be looking for more help as the final committees are formed in the upcoming months. 



ANNUAL REPORT 

5 
 

 

Although work in the fall and winter has been focused on the College, the usual work of 

NSAMRT has been maintained. NSAMRT continues to be represented at the provincial level 

with the Network of Regulators and the Nova Scotia Diagnostic Imaging and Pathology & 

Laboratory Medical Initiative (DIPLMI). On a national level, NSAMRT is represented at the 

Alliance of Medical Radiation Technologist Regulators of Canada and with the CAMRT at the 

National Provincial Council. 

 

In closing, I would like to extend a special thank you to members who have recently left or are 

leaving their current volunteer positions.  Your contributions and dedication to NSAMRT are 

greatly appreciated: Brian Martell, Kathy Grandy and Lisa Bourne, original members of TASC, 

Ryan Duggan, Fall education chair, and Cindy Murphy, Refresher chair.  

 

It's been an eventful year which has gone by very quickly; I have learned a great deal and look 

forward to the challenges and successes of the upcoming year. 

 

Respectfully Submitted 

 

Patricia Munro BHSc RTNM 

President NSAMRT 

 

CAMRT BOARD OF DIRECTOR’S ANNUAL REPORT 

 
A Year In Review: 

 

BPGs: With 18 new Best Practice Guidelines (BPGs) recently added and an enhanced means of 

searching the over 80 BPGs, CAMRT has provided members with a rich and evidence-based 

resource specific to our professions and disciplines. CAMRT’s BPGs are available to access 

online at: 

https://ww2.camrt.ca/bpg/ 

 

Advanced Practice: CAMRT has two parallel initiatives related to Advanced Practice: the 

development of both an Advanced Practice Framework and Advanced Practice Certification. The 

CAMRT Advanced Practice Framework establishes a “definition for advanced MRT practice in 

Canada”. The framework does this through a discussion of high-level principles and concepts that 

can be applied across a broad profession. It is hoped that those interested in advanced MRT 

practice across the country will find it an excellent resource to facilitate advance discussions at 

the institutional, educational and/or governmental levels. To support MRTs currently practicing at 

an advanced level, the CAMRT has begun developing a process for appropriately certifying these 

individuals.  The committee responsible for developing this process is currently working to 

assemble and fine tune the materials to be used in a pilot of the evaluation process, scheduled to 

take place in 2015. Following this pilot, CAMRT expects to build a national process for the 

certification of advanced practice that can be used at first for radiation therapists, but which in 

time will be adapted to certification in other MRT disciplines when advanced practice roles 

emerge. Information on these initiatives can be accessed at: 

http://www.camrt.ca/abouttheprofession/advancedpractice/ 

CAMRT Logo: In the fall the CAMRT surveyed members, providing several options designed by 

ACART for a proposed new logo. Based on feedback, the new CAMRT Logo has been decided 

and will soon be released to the general membership. 

 

https://ww2.camrt.ca/bpg/
http://www.camrt.ca/abouttheprofession/advancedpractice/
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Halifax 2016: Planning for the CAMRT 2016 AGC in Halifax is to begin in May 2014. Leacy 

O’Callaghan-O’Brien the CAMRT Director of Advocacy, Communications and Events will be 

attending the NSAMRT AGC in Truro. She plans to spend some time in pursuit of a venue and 

discussing the social and educational program opportunities.  

 

Finances: CAMRT is in a solid financial position. CAMRT is aware that the Canada Revenue 

Agency is looking at the size of all non-profit organizations reserve funds and will adjust 

accordingly to ensure it is meeting its mandate (See CAMRT Annual Report 2013).  

 

MOU: A new Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) has been developed to outline the 

relationship among various parties: CAMRT, Alliance and provincial organizations (associations 

and regulators). This document will replace the National-Provincial Agreement (NPA). The 

MOU was crafted in response to an acknowledgement that the national and provincial landscape 

is changing. It takes into account the need to separate regulatory and association issues/initiatives, 

while attempting to provide a framework where all organizations involved are equal partners. 

 

NFPA: The CAMRT has begun the transition to the new Canada Not for Profit Act (NFPA). To 

that effect new By-laws have been drafted that will be presented to the membership. There will be 

a motion at the CAMRT 2014 AGM in Edmonton seeking approval of the document by the 

general membership (See CAMRT Annual Report 2013). 

 

Jointly Submitted, 

 

Past Director Carol Anne Davis RTT, ACT, BSc, MSc 

Current Director Karren Fader RTNM, BHSc, CRPA (R)  

 

73
rd

 NSAMRT ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

 
May 4

th
, 2013 

Halifax, Nova Scotia          

 
1) Meeting called to order 1342 

45 voting members present 

3 students present 

 

2) K.Fader welcomed everyone. Introduced Executive members.  D.Archibald designated as 

parliamentarian. Bourinot’s rules of order followed. 

 

Approval of Agenda 

TASC will be discussed in Business Arising 

No additions from the floor 

J.Avery motioned to move the agenda 

J.Sperry seconded the motion. 

Agenda approved. 

 

3) Approval of minutes from 72
nd

 AGM, April 28
th
, 2012, Halifax, Nova Scotia and  

4) minutes from NSAMRT Fall Seminar Meeting, November 3, 2012, Halifax, Nova Scotia. 

J.Avery motioned to move the minutes 
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D.Robertson seconded the motion 

Floor opened for discussion.  No comments, corrections or additions. All in favour, none 

opposed. Motion carried. 

 

5) Business arising from the previous minutes. 

TASC (L.Bourne): 

Recent letter to membership sent. The first reading of the Medical Imaging and Radiation 

Therapy Professionals Act occurred. Not sure of the dates for further readings. 

No questions or comments. 

 

D.Archibald – How many MRTs were at the fall meeting? 

K. Fader - 99 MRTs were in attendance 

 

No further business arising from the 72
nd

 NSAMRT Annual General Meeting  and Fall 

2012 Meeting minutes.  

All in favour, none opposed. Motion carried. 

 

6) Annual reports. 

B.Martell motioned to move to accept the reports en masse up to, but not including the 

budget. 

L.Pretty seconded the motion 

 

 6.1 President’s report K.Fader: 

B.Martell – Last two years have been very busy for the president with the 

college, DI & Lab initiatives, national initiatives and more. Thank you. 

K.Fader – Thank you. We will need to have future conversations about workload 

when we go to a college. 

6.2 Director’s report CA. Davis: 

 B.Martell – The LDI is a great initiative for MRTs with 2-10 years of practice. 

 CA.Davis – It gives young members a great stepping stone for the future. 

B.Martell – Medical Lab members are coming to the LDI too, but they are paying 

their own way. 

CA.Davis – We have budgeted to send a Nova Scotian member if some one is 

notchosen by CAMRT. 

6.3 Treasurer and financial report K.Maloney: 

 B.Martell – Is the budget a separate item? 

 K.Fader – Yes it is. 

 No questions on the financial statement. 

6.4 Registrar’s report C.Gamache: 

 D.Archbald – How is pathfinders working out? 

K.Fader – It has been quite a transition, with expected growing pains. We have 

had to change our processes even for simple things such as having the cheque 

book on hand. We are working on translating the financial statement format they 

use, into one that looks familiar and reflects our practice.  Pathfinders sent 

everything to the auditor for a thorough audit, based on standard accounting 

procedures. We have been happy with the service they provide. 

D.Archibald – How many people use credit card to pay for their dues? 

C.Gamache – 54% of members paid by credit card. 

D.Archibald – It is definitely worth the cost! 
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6.5 Student Secretary’s report C. Gamache – No questions 

6.6 Publications committee report E. LeBlanc : 

B.Martell –We should stop printing the annual report as a cost saving and 

environmental factor. Member can download the PDF from the website. 

K.Fader – We had stopped printing the report a couple of years ago and gone 

with an electronic format. However, due to several miscommunications and 

problems, the electronic format wasn’t available for long enough on the website 

so we printed them off for those in attendance. 

6.7 Education committee report R. Duggan – No questions 

6.8 Refresher committee report C. Murphy – No questions 

6.9 Public Relations committee report C.Baillie – No questions 

6.10 Awards committee report J.Avery – No questions 

6.11 Historian committee report  

 No Historian for 2012-2013. Nichole Smith has accepted the role of historian. 

 D.Archibald – Are the photo albums still available to look at? 

 

J.Bower – They are outside. If anyone recognizes people in the pictures, please 

let us know. 

  

No further questions. All in favour, none opposed. Motion to accept the annual reports 

carried. 

 

7) New Business 

Budget Report: 

D.Archibald motioned to move to accept the financial audit 

P. Munro seconded the motion 

 

B. Martell – We need to have the audit report available like the other reports. 

D.Archibald – No Adverse comments. 

K. Maloney – An actual non-profit audit is very extensive. It has been the product of 

exhaustive communication between the auditor, Pathfinders and myself and took longer 

than anticipated. In future a copy will be available earlier. 

 

No further questions. All in favour, none opposed. Motion to accept the financial audit 

carried. 

 

C.Gamache – Motion to move to accept the 2013-2014 budget 

P.Munro – Seconded the motion 

 

B.Martell – Why is the executive council and TASC grouped together? 

K.Fader – It is a part of the budget that encompasses parking, meals etc, so it was all 

lumped together. 

B.Martell – TASC should be separate, especially in the upcoming year with the college 

formation. It is a small group of people doing a lot of work. 

K.Maloney – It has not been an issue in the past and the amount spent by TASC has been 

so small it did not warrant breaking it out. 

 

B.Martell – Why are the online credit-card charges so much? Is that from Pathfinders? 

K.Maloney – This is a fee we incur from the credit card companies themselves. 

B.Martell – Are we absorbing the CAMRTs portion? 
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CA. Davis – There is a National –Provincial agreement that the provincial groups can 

take advantage of if necessary if they want to be reimbursed for services rendered. 

However, we take advantage of other services offered by CAMRT such as flight costs for 

the President to attend CAMRT functions that would then be removed so for a small 

province like ours it is to our advantage to maintain the status quo. 

K.Maloney – Itis what the members wanted. 

B.Martell –It is also very convenient. 

B.Martell – Where does the HST expense come from? 

K.Maloney – Pathfinders subtracts the HST from all transactions. 

B.Martell – We should be able to claim the HST. 

L.Pretty – We can claim 50% after paying a small fee. 

B.Martell – Kelly, will you look into it? 

K.Maloney – Yes. 

 

D.Archibald – Why is there no more registrar honorarium? It is still a lot of work. 

B.Martell – We need to budget for a registrar because Pathfinders are not able to do 

everything. We need to have a paid position to oversee this. 

K.Maloney – We are still figuring it out. Right now C.Gamache acts as a liaison. 

B.Martell – We can’t burn people out. This definitely needs to be something that is paid. 

K.Fader – Thank you, Brian. We feel that for the time and effort, some compensation is 

required and will be discussed by the Executive. 

 

J.Avery – The budget says $450 actual for awards, but we spent $750 . 

K.Maloney – It was submitted to Pathfinders. The difference has likely been included 

somewhere else. We need to work with Pathfinders to make sure that items are recorded 

in the appropriate categories. 

V.Sorhaindo – The Pathfinders budget is $4000 less for 2013/14 , than last year. I know 

that the startup costs were higher, but have we allotted enough? 

K.Maloney – There was a huge learning curve this year. We don’t expect the same 

amount of intense office time this year. 

D.Archibald – What sort of contract do we have with Pathfinders? 

K.Fader – It is ongoing until such a time where we no longer require their services, at 

which point the contract will cease. The charges are different for various services. 

 

K.Aucoin –What is the RegOnline fee for? 

K.Maloney – It is the cost to have online registration. 

 

K.Fader – Any further questions? 

 

K.Fader – We took on costly initiatives this year. However each time we had to make a 

decision, we looked at what we spent, how much we had left and attempted to be fiscally 

responsible to the membership. At the end of the day, we are on track. 

 

No further questions. All in favour, none opposed. Motion to accept the 2013-2014 

budget carried. 

 

Election of officers: 

C.Gamache – The scruitineers are D.Archibald and K.Aucoin. P. Hodson- There are two 

executive positions available as well as Director and President. 

 

Director: 

There are two nominations for Director.  
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Nominees are B.Martell and K.Fader 

 

Call for nominations from the floor. No Further nominations. 

 

Initial vote - There was a tie. 

 

Re-vote - K.Fader was elected NSAMRT Director to the CAMRT. 

 

President: 

There is one nomination for President.  

P.Munro 

Call for nominations from the floor. No further nominations. 

P.Munro acclaimed to the position of President of the NSAMRT 

 

Two executive positions: 

Call for nominations.  

M. Sponagle reoffering.  

Call for nominations from the floor. 

Three nominations from the floor.  

Nominees are M.Sponagle, J.Robertson, L.Pretty, & K.MacInnis 

  

M.Sponagle and K.MacInnis are elected to the NSAMRT executive. 

 

C.Gamache – Motion to move that the ballots be destroyed. 

D.Archibald – Seconded the motion 

 

K.Fader – Thanked the outgoing executive members, Kelly Maloney and Carol-Anne 

Davis and the Public Relations Chair, Christine Baillie,for all their hard work and effort 

over the years they have served the association. 

 

8) 74
th
 Annual NSAMRT Conference and AGM location 

Truro, Nova Scotia. Date TBA 

9) Adjournment 

Meeting adjourned at 1523 

 

2013 FALL EDUCATION SESSION UPDATE MEETING 

 
1.0 Call to order 

2.0 President Transition 

P.Munro elected as president of NSAMRT when still on Board of directors for CAMRT.  

To avoid conflict of interest, P.Munro will transition in as president January 1
st
, 2014.  

K.Fader will continue as president until this time, and then will take over the role of 

Director from C.A.Davis. 

  

2.0 NSAMRT and NSSDMS Joint Board 

Upon proclamation of the Act, we will function as one Board.  To smooth transition the 

meetings have included a joint Board since August 2013.  Only NSAMRT executive 

council will vote on budget issues, all decisions on moving forward as a Board will be 
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voted on with NSSDMS as well. 

 

C.Gunn: When the college comes into effect, will the NSAMRT still exist? 

K.Fader: No. It will cease to exist and that is written into the legislation. 

C.Gunn: I know in other provinces both exist. 

K.Fader: That brings us to another question. What happens to our member services side? 

What about education sessions and conferences, right? Our model will be based more on 

Alberta than Ontario, where they were separate. In Alberta it is one, and we made sure in 

the wording of the legislation that we were able to do that. We will keep member services 

on one side and the running of the business of the college on the other side. We can then 

use money for professional development. 

 

R.Sharp: Does the website have the minutes from these types of meetings? 

K.Fader: The website has minutes of AGM’s and the Education Seminal that are in the 

Annual Reports. Actual Board meeting minutes at this point are not on the website. 

 

3.0 Committees 

K.Fader: There is a committee structure that needs to be in place for the college.  We 

have put out a call for volunteers and we were flooded with responses from the members. 

These are the first five, most crucial.  

By-Laws, Nominations, Professional Conduct, Credentials Committee (Written into 

legislation) and Policies and Procedures(Not written into legislation),  

K.Fader: When the college is proclaimed, for the first six months the existing Board will 

function as the college Board, but within the first six months we will need to have an 

election for the Board members, so we need a nominations committee. We have looked at 

the volunteers and decided on the chairs and members; they have just been approved by 

the Board. In the next two weeks you can expect a letter telling you what committee you 

have been asked to sit on and who your chair will be. Your chair will tell you how the 

meetings will be run and what the expectations will be, very loosely structured and the 

committees will define their own terms of reference after they begin meeting. All ToR’s 

from committees will be approved by the Board and then will go back to the committee. 

Every member on the Board will sit on a committee as an equal member and may or may 

not be the chair, so there will be a liaison of sorts on the committee from the Board so we 

can be more hands on with the work the committees will be doing. 

 

4.0 Bill & Regulations/ Dues & CAMRT 

Bill passed last day of the house sitting for the Spring session.  Regulations sent to 

government in August, nothing heard back.  Will be given approximately two months 

notice when we do hear back before proclamation. 

 

V.Sorhaindo: Can we become a college in the middle of a year, and if we do what will 

happen to our dues? 

K.Fader: The dues timeline will remain the same.  If we were proclaimed in February 

say, no change.  Everyone who belongs to the NSAMRT automatically belongs to the 

college.  Everyone who belongs to NSSDMS automatically belongs to the college. 

Anyone outside of that who needs to join the college will pay the dues set by the college.  

The next dues cycle is when you would pay the college dues. 
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C.Gunn: Does that mean that the newly graduating students then, if it happens next year 

would be joining the college and paying? 

K.Fader: That’s correct. 

 

M.Nye: Will the relationship with CAMRT remain the same when we become the college? 

K.Fader: It will not be exactly the same. Currently within our legislation if you’re a 

member of NSAMRT you are a member of CAMRT, we collect your CAMRT dues and 

send them.  For a governing body we cannot enforce membership to a national 

association.  It will be the individual’s choice. It becomes important with Personal 

Liability Insurance (PLI). This is provided by CAMRT currently and only costs $25.  

You have to pay for membership to CAMRT as well, but if you went out individually it 

would cost much more than that.  Hospital insurance doesn’t kick in until you go to the 

hearing phase, and most issues arise before that.  We will educate our membership on PLI 

at the spring AGC. There will still be a Board member from Nova Scotia on the Board of 

directors for CAMRT. 

 

Shelly: What are we estimating the college dues at? 

K.Fader: It comes down to what we need to do when we are a college, what are our 

obligations and what will that cost us.  We have looked at having a hired person as a 

Registrar/Executive Director, which will cost money.  These need to looked at before we 

give a definitive answer. 

 

5.0 Leadership Development Institute (LDI) 

Chrissy Gamache and Elise Leblanc have attended the LDI this year. 

C.Gamache: It’s very empowering, it’s for new grads and allows you to strengthen your 

leadership skills and bond with MRT’s across the country.  We learned why we connect 

with some people and not others and how to manage and succeed in work and at home. I 

recommend it to any new grad that comes out.  It’s a small group, only 19 this year. 

E.Leblanc: I agree with Chrissy, it was wonderful.  We learned how to work together in 

groups and got to network with other MRT’s to see what they’re doing in their home 

provinces and their own professions.  

 

6.0 2014 AGC 

K.Fader: The conference next year is in Truro. So make sure you take note of the 

conference date, first weekend in May. 

 

7.0 Communications Committee 

The Communications Committee has been formed, and absorbed the previous Public 

Relations and Publications committees. 

M.Sponagle: We formed the committee about two months ago and we’ve had three 

meetings since then. We have a PR representative volunteering their time to help us, 

Megan’s sister Becky Brydon. The big thing we agreed on is that the newsletter you 

received will be the last one that goes out. It’s thought that it is not being read, and we 

have a new option. It’s not reaching as many people as we’d like and events have a lot of 

time in between. We will start a blog on the website. The Board can post updates and 
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articles, members can send content through the committee and it can be posted on the site. 

You can also post comments; again they will go through the communications committee 

before they are posted. 

We are also looking at a lot of social media. Becky is a social media expert so as we go 

towards the college we will probably get more involved with social media. In the spring 

she will have a talk about the correct use of social medial and what things you have to 

consider as a professional using social media and the policies. Questions? 

 

S. Delaney: Can I just make one comment about social media, that the Nova Scotia 

Health firewall is very alive and well. If you’re expecting people to get it at work it’s not 

going to happen. Even though Capital Health has a Twitter account and a Facebook 

account I can’t access any of that on a work device. That will be a challenge you will face 

using social media to communicate to members. 

M. Sponagle: Becky’s idea is to not only use it as a way to communicate with members; 

we’ll have the website still to do that. The social media will be more of a way for us to 

reach out to other health care members, more of a public recognition than accessing it on 

a daily basis.  

S. Delaney: But you’re going to try to communicate with folks who work in the health 

system, you might want to consider putting out E-mails. For instance you’re not putting 

out a newsletter any longer, so how are people going to find out about these things. It may 

not be that they’re not interested they just may not think to check the website. I would 

encourage you to still use E-mail to say ok folks why don’t you go to the website, this is 

happening. 

M. Sponagle: We are planning to do that, very similar to how Capital Health sends out 

those summaries. We haven’t decided on a timeline, but maybe once a month we’ll send 

an E-mail saying here are the current items of the blog. Please send any help or feedback 

you can because this is not our area of expertise. 

 

R. Sharp: Are students on the list when we get a notice from NSAMRT, do students get 

those messages? 

V. Sorhaindo: The registration is probably different.  The school sends their name and 

year, so an E-mail probably isn’t added to it. You probably receive the CAMRT stuff? 

Students: Yes. 

K. Fader: You identified a good gap there Roberta, we’ll fix that. 

 

K. Fader: Ryan I think you slipped out just before I thanked you, I don’t think you were 

in the room, so I’m going to do it again. Thank you Ryan very much for a job well done 

again this year 

 

Meeting Adjourned. 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

Krista MacInnis, BHSc, RTR 
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AWARDS COMMITTEE REPORT 
 

NSAMRT Award Recipients 2013 

 

The following awards were presented at the AGM in Halifax in May 2013: 

 

1. Student Technical Essay Award -$300.00 

Matthew Burke NM student– The Known and Potential Benefits of SPECT/CT for Brain 

Scintigraphy  

 

2. RT Technical Essay Award- $300.00 

Ewing’s Sarcoma: Diagnosis, Therapy and Management in the Pediatric Population – 

Nichole Smith BSc, RTNM 

 

3. Margaret Blandford Award - $150.00 

 Not awarded 

 

4. Nova Scotia Exhibit Award - $150.00 

Attitudes and Perceptions of Reporting Radiotherapy Errors -Shaun Naugle RT(T) student 

Co-authors K. Moran BSc, BSc, RT(T) and Dr. Hollenhorst MD, BRMC, FRCPC  

 

5. Presidents Bursary - $500.00 

  Julie Avery RTNM 

  Lisa Pretty RTR 

 

6. Executive Council Bursary - $150.00 

No applicants 

 

Congratulations to all winners.  We encourage all members to submit papers or posters to the 

awards chair for consideration. In recent years submissions have been low and deadlines extended 

to encourage submissions and to prevent awards not being presented. Please watch for reminders 

in the fall as E-blasts will be sent to all members regarding the deadlines for awards. All awards 

criteria can be found on the NSAMRT website. 

 

 

Respectively Submitted, 

 

Julie Avery RTNM, BSc, MHA 

Chair NSAMRT Awards Committee 
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CONTINUING EDUCATION COMMITTEE REPORT 

 
Ryan Duggan- Chair  

Anita MacDonald- Nuclear Medicine  

Cheryl Anderson- Radiation Therapy  

Julie McHugh- Radiological Technology  

 

2013 saw a strong turnout for the Fall Education Seminar that helped kick off MRT week with 94 

participants attending the half-day event (down 5 from last year). Cape Breton Regional Hospital 

(CBRH) held weeklong series of Lunch & Learns in conjunction with MRT Week. The seminar 

was held in Halifax at the Four Points Sheraton. This was the fifth straight year at this location 

and venue feedback was well received. 

 

The Lunch and Learn program witnessed an increase in the number of requests received this year 

over last with 2 requests for funding. Lunch and Learns serve as a great opportunity to increase 

personal and professional development within a department. The NSAMRT Education 

Committee has information for potential Lunch & Learn applicants posted on the association 

website at the following link: http://nsamrt.ca/edops/index4.php 

 

Goals for 2013 include: 

- Enhance Continuing Education Section of NSAMRT website 

- Increase attendance of Annual Education Seminar 

 

Currently there is no MRI representative on the Education Committee. If any MRI Technologist 

is interested in joining the committee please e-mail Ryan Duggan. 

 

Regards,  

 

Ryan Duggan BHSc. RTR MHI 

Continuing Education Committee Chair 

Ryan.Duggan@dal.ca 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://nsamrt.ca/edops/index4.php
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REFRESHER PROGRAM REPORT 
 
A summary of the NSAMRT Refresher Program activity is presented below:  

 

 

Discipline 

 

 

Summary of  candidates  

 

Radiological technology 

 

 

1- successfully completed 

0 - in progress 

 

 

Nuclear medicine technology 

 

 

Program not available (in progress)   

 

Radiation therapy  

 

 

Program not available   

 

Magnetic resonance imaging  

 

 

Program not available   

 

I would like once again to acknowledge my radiological technology colleagues at the 

QEII/Dalhousie School of Health Sciences for their continued support and assistance regarding 

program content and delivery.  

 

The structure/function/process of the Refresher Committee and Program will change in the near 

future; stay tuned for updates.   I will however be stepping down as Chairperson.  This has been a 

rewarding volunteer role for me for the past 8 years; I have enjoyed meeting and supporting the 

Refresher candidates.  Best wishes to all.  

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Cindy Murphy BHSc RTR ACR 

 

COMMUNICATIONS COMMITTEE REPORT 

 
This past year has brought many changes to the structure of this committee. We started the year 

with a historian, public relations and publications committee. It was determine that these 

committees would be better supported and function more efficiently if they were combined into 

one; resulting in the formation of the Communications Committee. 

 

During development we realized it was important to have representatives of each discipline on the 

committee. We currently have a member from, sonography (Krista Simpson), radiation therapy 

(Kim Cox), nuclear medicine (Nichole Smith) and radiology (Elise LeBlanc). We were able to 

enlist the help of our first public volunteer Becky Anne Brydon, a public relations and expert in 

social media and communications. In the near future we will be adding a student member to our 

committee. We would like to add a MRI representative and would encourage anyone interested to 

submit their name to info@nsamrt.ca.  
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In our first meetings as a newly formed committee we discussed the vision and purpose of the 

committee. From this we developed the following committee objectives: 

1. To provide communication between the College and the public, stakeholders and 
registrants 
2. To provide a voice and develop a brand for the professions within the College 
3. Maintain archived records of the history of the College.              
 

Our next step was to develop a plan for future projects. As there are many areas we would like to 

expand on we realized we needed  to be focused and pick our top three projects to start before 

moving on to others. We chose to focus on, moving the NSAMRT newsletter to a blog format, 

developing a logo for the College and organizing the historical documents of the NSAMRT.  

 

The NSAMRT & NSSDMS blog was launched in April. In the past, with the newsletter, 

information was gathered at certain times of the year and then compiled into the newsletter. The 

goal of the blog is to deliver information in a more timely matter. Therefore, we ask members to 

send news to elise.leblanc@cdha.nshealth.caas it happens. In the future, we will be adding a 

comments/discussion section to the blog. This will allow two way communication and encourage 

discussion. Members can access the blog at http://nsamrtnssdms.wordpress.com/ . When 

necessary, the communications committee will be sending monthly e-blasts to members outlining 

and providing links to new topics posted on the blog. 

 

Another project we worked on this was the development of a logo for the College. We believed it 

was important to involve members and therefore ran a competition where members could submit 

logos. Seven creative submissions were received. The committee will be making a 

recommendation to the Board. We are hoping to announce the winning logo at this year's annual 

general conference. 

 

The NSAMRT historian records have been organized. They will be stored at Pathfinders. As 

requested at last year's AGC we will be making available some of the records at this year's 

conference. 

Our future plans include working on the development of the College website and various social 

media profiles in order to have things ready for when the College is formed.  

 

We welcome ideas and suggestions from all members. If you are a student or MRI technologist 

and would like to become involved with our committee please contact me at 

Melissa.Sponagle@cdha.nshealth.ca 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

Melissa Sponagle BHSC, RTNM, MEd (c) 

  

STUDENT SECRETARY ANNUAL REPORT 

 
Student Secretary Annual Report 

 

There are currently 68 MRT students registered in the QEII/Dalhousie Health Sciences Degree 

Program.  Five of these 4
th
 year students, 3 RTR and 2 RTNM, are also in the new MRI program. 

Students are divided as follows for the 2013-2014 year: 

     1
st
 Year  2

nd 
Year  3

rd
 Year  4

th
 Year 

Radiological Technology       14         9        13        10 

Nuclear Medicine Technology          8         6         4         4 

Magnetic Resonance               5  

mailto:elise.leblanc@cdha.nshealth.ca
http://nsamrtnssdms.wordpress.com/
mailto:Melissa.Sponagle@cdha.nshealth.ca
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CAMRT Certification Examinations 2013 

January 2013 
Two Radiological Technology candidates challenged the exam. One was successful. 

One Radiation Therapy candidate challenged the exam successfully. 

May 2013 

Eleven Radiological Technology candidates challenged the exam successfully. 

Seven Nuclear Medicine candidates challenged the exam successfully. 

One Radiation Therapy candidate challenged the exam successfully. 

September 2013 
Two Radiological Technology candidates challenged the exam. One was successful. 

January 2014 

Two Radiological Technology candidates challenged the exam successfully. 

Two Magnetic Resonance candidates challenged the exam successfully.  

One Nuclear Medicine candidate challenged the exam unsuccessfully. 

CONGRATULATIONS TO ALL SUCCESSFUL CANDIDATES!!! 
 

**NSAMRT students who remain with us as technologists will have $50 of their $100 exam 

sitting fee credited to their dues upon registration. Students are also reminded that their CAMRT 

Student # will remain as their CAMRT ID #. 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Chrissy Gamache BHSC, RTR 

Registrar, NSAMRT 

 

REGISTRAR’S ANNUAL REPORT 

 
As of March 31

st
, 2014 there were 601 Active members of the Nova Scotia Association of 

Medical Radiation Technologists. This is an increase of 14 from last year’s membership total of 

587. There were 7 transfers in and 4 transfers out. We also currently have 68 Student members. 

 

Presently, there are 11 members out on leaves of absence. This year also saw 7 members retire. 

The average age of MRT’s is 44yrs, with 31% of members over the age of 50. 

 

The Active Membership sorted by primary area of practice is as follows: 

RTRéééééééééééééééééé...362 

RTTééééééééééééééééééé.74 

RTNMéééééééééééééééééé.56 

RTMRéééééééééééééééééé.34 

DMSééééééééééééééééééé14 

Other (Management, PACS, Education)ééé.....61 

 

As part of my position, I work closely with Pathfinders in taking care of the many Registrar 

responsibilities. This was our second year collaborating with Pathfinders resulting in improved 

organization and communication. We continue to develop our new online registration process, 

through RegOnline, and your patience is appreciated.  Such data collection is vital to the 

profession and benefits all.  

 

I cannot stress enough the importance of reporting your information correctly, and in its entirety.   



ANNUAL REPORT 

19 
 

The option of credit card payment for dues continues to be very well received, with 64% of the 

membership selecting this alternative in 2013, which is an increase of 10% from last year. 

 

Members who failed to renew their license through the online process, and have neither 

transferred nor resigned, have been removed from active status with the NSAMRT and CAMRT. 

These members do not have personal liability insurance and must apply for reinstatement in order 

to practice. It should be noted that at this time there are no administration/reinstatement fees.  

 

As a reminder to those entering the workforce, MRT’s must register before you begin to practice. 

Practicing as an unregistered MRT is in violation of provincial law and is subject to penalty or 

prosecution under the Medical Radiation Technologists Act cited as R.S.N.S., 1967 Chapter 180. 

 

New this year, a list of NSAMRT members for 2014 has been added to our website and will be 

updated throughout the year. Providing this list is in keeping with transparency for the public and 

aids employers in ensure their employees are registered MRTs.  

 

If you are not working in your field at the time of license renewal, please complete the resignation 

form by January 1
st
, or contact the Registrar for information. 

 

I would like to remind the membership at this time to  notify NSAMRT via email 

(info@nsamrt.ca) of any change of name or address, as well as your plans to retire, transfer, or go 

on maternity or medical leave. It is also essential that we have the correct email address for you. 

You can update your account through RegOnline www.regonline/nsamrt.ca 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

Chrissy Gamache BHSc, RTR 

Registrar, NSAMRT 

 

TREASURER’S ANNUAL REPORT 
 

This year was marked with changes as preparations for the College transition continued. The 

NSMART ended their relationship with RBC, moving operating business to Scotiabank for 

significantly reduced banking fees.  

 

Financially, expenses exceed the budget with the advent of several new college committees, and 

other incidentals including HST expenses and RegOnline credit card fees. However, total revenue 

exceeded total expenses by $2201.61 

 

In consultation with Pathfinders, it was discovered that the traditional financial reporting used by 

the NSAMRT is not in keeping with current best accounting procedures. To that end, included in 

this report is an accounting style financial report prepared by pathfinders in line with best 

practices and audit requirements.  

 

The proposed budget for 2014-15 expands on both the accounting best practices and the 

NSAMRT College Transition. The format has been modified and the some items have been 

regrouped, renamed, and reorganized. 

 

mailto:info@nsamrt.ca
http://www.regonline/nsamrt.ca
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Assets

Scotiabank 155,064.42$    
1

CIBC Wood Gundy 28,925.52         
2

Reg Online Clearing 840.00              
3

Accounts Receivable 7,227.50           
4

Prepaid expenses 1,333.38           
5

Total Assets 193,390.82$    

Liabilities

Accounts Payable 5,219.31           
6

Accrued Liabilities 1,298.00           
7

Total Liabilities 6,517.31           

Equity

Previous Years Earnings 184,671.90       
8

Current Earnings 2,201.61           
9

Total Equity 186,873.51       

Total Liabilities and Equity 193,390.82$    

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

Investment account at February 28, 2014.

Amount relates to amount owed for 2014 membership as well as 

a member(Sheila Walker, 11554-R).

who is believed to currently be on leave.

Amount relates to the Pathfinder bill as well as AMRTRC invoice, 

both paid in March, 2014.

Amount from registrations pending deposit into bank.

$4,000 membership to AMRTRC adjusted monthly.

Earnings over previous years.

Current net income from period ending February 28, 2014.

Nova Scotia Association of Medical Radiation Technologists (NSAMRT)
Balance Sheet

For period ending at 02/28/2014

Annual liability for review engagement by Grant Thornton.

Balance in bank account at February 28, 2014.
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College Fund 

Total Amount in College Fund on Mar.1, 2012  
   

28,255.58  

2012 Contribution  
     

15,494.00  

Legal fees from March 1, 2013 to February 28, 2014 
   

(13,688.52) 

Total Amount in College Fund on February 28, 2013 
   

$30,061.06  

        Projected Income Statement 2013/2014 

Opening balance March 1, 2013 
    

155,064.42  

Income ($109 x 601Dues)  
     

65,509.00  

Expected Expenditures  
     

(77,080.00) 

Expenses over Revenue  
     

(11,571.00) 

Projected Bank Balance 
     

$143,493.42  

CIBC Wood Gundy Investments 

29-Feb-12 
      

26,384.49 

28-Feb-13 
      

28,925.52 

Return on Investments  
     

2541.03 = 
9.63% 

                

Student Exam Administration               

Exam Fees (30 candidates x $100.00)  
    

3,000.00  

Invigilator Costs  
     

   (640.00) 

Revenue generated from Student Exam Administration  
  

2,360.00  

        

        

        *Income based on projected active member dues and does not include investment or exam 

income, which is stated separately. 

      

Annual Financial Review conducted by Grant Thornton Accountants. 

  
        If there are any questions regarding this report please e-mail at: 

megan.brydon@iwk.nshealth.ca 

        Respectfully submitted 

      Megan Brydon BHSc R.T.N.M. 
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 NSAMRT 2013/14 BUDGET  

 Proposed 13/14                  Actual 13/14 
Registrar Honorarium -  500.00  
Office 3500.00  1654.04  
Pathfinder Group 8000.00  15439.64  
President Honorarium 1330.00  1329.00  
Website 1440.00  1440.00  
Executive to AGM 2000.00  1740.66  
Delegate to CAMRT 3000.00  3382.82  
Grant to host AGM 2000.00  2000.00  
Executive Council/TASC 2000.00  1441.49  
     

PUBLICATIONS     
Annual Report 400.00  0.00  
Newsletter/FYI 800.00  225.00  
     
COMMITTEES     
Publications 150.00  130.00  
Public Relations 3000.00  180.10  
Education 4000.00  4113.26  
Historian 500.00  0.00  
Refresher 2150.00  2000.00  
Awards 400.00  156.50  

College Committees -  928.47  
AWARDS     
Awards 1000.00  750.00  
President's Bursary 1000.00  1000.00  
ExecutiveCouncilBursary 450.00  0.00  
     
MISCELLANEOUS     
Financial Review 1650.00  1722.70  
Bank Fees 400.00  181.11  
General 1000.00  166.21  
Alliance 7000.00  7999.96  

Intern to CAMRT (LDI) 1200.00  0.00  
CAMRT Liability Insurance 600.00  615.96  
Reg Online Credit Cards 4500.00  5250.04  
Reg Online Registrations 2000.00  2260.80  
Network 500.00  500.00  
HST Expense 2500.00  4900.65  
     
TOTALS 58470.00  62008.41  
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NSAMRT 2014-15 BUDGET 

CATEGORIES Proposed 2014/15  
ADMINISTRATION  
President Honorarium 1330.00 
Registrar Honorarium 500.00 
Office 2000.00 
Pathfinder Group 15000.00 
Executive Council 2000.00 
Presidents Discretionary Fund 1000.00 
Miscellaneous 1000.00 
Legal 3000.00 
Financial Review 1750.00 
Bank Fees 200.00 
Reg Online Credit Cards 5000.00 
Reg Online Registrations 2000.00 
HST Expense 4500.00 
  
COMMITTEES  
Bylaws 500.00 
Communications 7500.00 
Credentials 500.00 
Education 6400.00 
Fitness to Practice 500.00 
Finance 150.00 
Nominations 500.00 
Policy & Procedures 500.00 
Professional Conduct 1000.00 
  
AWARDS  
Awards 1000.00 
0ÒÅÓÉÄÅÎÔȭÓ "ÕÒÓÁÒÙ 1000.00 
Executive Council Bursary 450.00 
  
ADVOCACY & DEVELOPMENT  
Board & Committee Development 3000.00 
National Regulation Representation 5000.00 
Alliance 4000.00 
Network 500.00 
  
CAMRT  
Delegate to CAMRT 3500.00 
CAMRT LDI 1200.00 
CAMRT Liability Insurance 600.00 
  
TOTAL: 77080.00 

 


